Josh Mylne

Norwich, 

ENGLAND

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My wife and I left Australia two years ago just after I completed my PhD to take up a position as a post-doctoral scientist in a plant research institute in the UK.  Ideally we would not have left Australia, but a period of post-doctoral work abroad seemed to be expected for any aspiring scientist and I saw an opportunity to enjoy the experience of living and working abroad.  We chose the UK over USA as my wife was immediately granted a spouse’s work permit and is now working for as a public health manager in the National Health System. Before we left Australia, the plan was three years in the UK, two in the USA and then to come home, but the paucity of research positions at home and few first author publications coming from my early years here has meant I felt I had to extend my contract to five years in the UK.  The decision to go to the USA after this or not depends on the success in obtaining enough first author publications here over the next couple of years. To become a principal investigator usually only first and last author research papers are considered.

We decided not to wait to return to Australia to start a family and we have a 3-month-old son.  Both our families would like us to be back home and both grandparents will soon have visited us in the UK.  One thing that is likely to make us return to Australia is our desire to have him to begin his education in an Australian school.  The support network in the UK that gave us the confidence to start a family was provided by mainly English friends we have made by playing sport in the local hockey team.

While enjoying the UK, we both miss Australia very much – mainly an outdoor lifestyle and, of course, our families. I don’t know whether we would ever consider living abroad for more that the further 5 years we are planning on, but if there are no good positions in Australia when we want to return and I still want to do cutting-edge research then we may have to re-assess our position.  Financially we are doing well and can live on one income despite the fact we are both working.  The second income we have used to travel within Europe, buy a house here and pay some off the one we own in Australia.

When I started my science degree over ten years ago I did not know there were so few opportunities for Australians to do good science in Australia compared to the US and UK.  By the time I was doing my PhD, I was coming to realize this but it seemed too late to change careers and I hoped I may be lucky.  At times I feel torn between chasing opportunities abroad or to “bite the bullet” and come home to a compromise.  I don’t expect to have much choice which city I work in either.  If we do return to Australia and there are no positions doing what I want to do and I’d have to work in places I don’t want to I don’t expect I’ll stay a scientist for long.
